
Township Facilities 

Municipal Building 

7171 Allentown Boulevard 

717/652-4841 

Fax 717/652-8158 

 

Public Works Department 

(Compost  & E-Cycling   

Centers) 

402 N. Fairville Avenue 

717/724-0334 

 

Sewer Authority 

7901 Jonestown Road 

717/540-0124 

 

Parks & Recreation Center 

628 Walnut Avenue 

717/724-0083 

Fax 717/724-0086 

 

Fairville Park 

1000 N. Fairville Avenue 

 

Lenker Park 

7555 Manor Drive 

 

Houck Memorial Park 

141 Florence Drive 

 

Skyline Commons Park 

305 Short Street 

COMPOST CENTER OPENS SATURDAY, MARCH 27 

The Compost Center is located at 402 N. Fairville Avenue and will be open to          

residents with a permit Tuesdays, Thursdays and Saturdays from 8:00 a.m. until          

3:00 p.m. beginning Saturday, March 27, 2021. 

Annual permits are available online or at the Township Building, 7171 Allentown 

Boulevard.  The cost for an annual permit is $30 and a 1-day permit is $10.  You can 

call the Township Building at 717-652-4841 for additional information. 

SPRING, 2021 

WEST HANOVER TOWNSHIP 

 

THE TOWNSHIP  

BUILDING WILL 

BE CLOSED: 

Memorial Day 

Monday, May 31 

 

 

E-CYCLING CENTER 

The E-Cycling Center is also located at 402 N. Fairville Avenue.  Items are collected 

at the shed inside the gate, to the left.  The E-Cycling Center is for unwanted         

electronics.  These items are accepted year-round on weekdays from 8 a.m.                

until 3 p.m.  Once the Compost Center opens, items are also accepted on Saturdays 

from 8 a.m. until 3 p.m.  Please see acceptable e-cycling items on page 16.  

On January 1, 2021 the Zimmerman family and West Hanover     

Township suffered a terrible loss with the passing of                                

Dale Zimmerman, 78.  Dale was a lifelong Township resident and also a 

Public Works employee for 41 years.  He was a life member of the 

West Hanover Township Fire Company and a member of                   

St. Thomas United Church of Christ.   

 

 

GONE  

BUT NEVER FORGOTTEN 

_______________________________________________________________________________________
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WEST HANOVER TOWNSHIP  

BOARD OF SUPERVISORS  

Stacey Connors Chairperson  

connors@westhanover.com  

Kyle Miller Vice Chairman  

miller@westhanover.com  

Donald Steinmeier Secretary/Treasurer  

steinmeier@westhanover.com  

Jay Megonnell  

megonnell@westhanover.com  

Gloria Zimmerman  

zimmerman@westhanover.com  

STAFF  

Mike Gossert Township Manager  

Tara Rex Assistant Secretary/Treasurer  

Janet Hardman Zoning & Planning Administrator  

Sharmaine Harman Zoning & Planning Administrative Assistant  

Eileen LaForce Building Codes & Public Works Administrative Assistant  

Gloria Zimmerman PT a.m. Receptionist  

Terrie Hollenbaugh PT  p.m. Receptionist  

Alexis Woodruff MS4 (Stormwater) Administrative Assistant 

Harold Harman Public Works Roadmaster  

Christopher Mumma Public Works Asst. Roadmaster  

David Wollerton Public Works  

John Stitley Public Works  

Melvin Miller (JR) Public Works  

Ryan Shradley Public Works  

Tracy Burigana Public Works  

Steven Kline Public Works 

Joseph Killinger Public Works 

Samuel Holley PT Public Works 

Bill Sheriff PT Compost Attendant  

Don Holmes Parks & Recreation Director  

Jeannette Zimmerman Asst. Parks & Recreation Director  

Cathy Wingeard Parks & Recreation Administrative Assistant  

Susan Boyne PT Parks & Recreation Administrative Assistant  

Dan Homrighousen Parks & Recreation Maintenance  

Ron Harper Parks & Recreation Maintenance  

||||||||||||||||||||||||||||||||||||||||||||||||||||||||||||||||||||||||||||||||||||||||||||||||||||||||||  

Tax Collector:  Tom Stewart 

Township Building, Lower Level Rear 

Office Hours:  Monday, 9 a.m. to 1 p.m. 

Wednesday, 2 p.m. to 6 p.m. 
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   WHT AUTH.*    BOARD OF 

         STORMWATER SUPERVISORS 

      6:30 P.M.              7 P.M. 

    PSAB*                   EAC*       ZONING 

  6:30 P.M.              6:30 P.M.             HEARING BD. 

                                6:30 P.M.    

     SEWER   PARKS &           BOARD OF 

  AUTHORITY     REC. BOARD   SUPERVISORS 

     6:30 P.M.       7 P.M.    7 P.M. 

        PLANNING 

                           COMMISSION 

      7 P.M. 

  BOARD OF 

SUPERVISORS 

         7 P.M. 

       PSAB*                 EAC*                                          BOARD OF 

      6:30 P.M.             6:30 P.M.                                  SUPERVISORS 

                                                                                            7 P.M.  

     SEWER 

 AUTHORITY 

     6:30 P.M. 

  PARKS &          PLANNING 

REC. BOARD  COMMISSION 

     7 P.M.                    7 P.M. 

 WHT AUTH.*        ZONING 

STORMWATER  HEARING BD. 

       6:30 P.M.             6:30 P.M. 

* Please see Page 4 for 

full names and also 

meeting locations.   
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                                  All meetings are held at the                                              

            Township Building,  7171 Allentown Boulevard                                    

                 EXCEPT 

PSAB-Fire Station - 7624 Jonestown Road                                                                                         

Parks and Recreation- 628 Walnut Avenue                                                                                         

Sewer Authority - 628 Walnut Avenue 

  WHT AUTH.*      BOARD OF 

STORMWATER SUPERVISORS 

       6:30 P.M.             7 P.M. 

    PSAB*                   EAC*                                          ZONING 

  6:30 P.M.              6:30 P.M.                                   HEARING BD. 

                                                                                          6:30 P.M. 

   SEWER            PARKS &             BOARD OF 

AUTHORITY     REC. BOARD  SUPERVISORS 

      6 P.M.                   7 P.M.                 7 P.M. 

  PLANNING 

COMMISSION 

        7 P.M. 

////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////// 

*Full Board/Commission/Council Titles  

WHT AUTH - West Hanover Township Authority Board (Stormwater) 

PSAB -  Public Safety Advisory Board 

EAC - Environmental Advisory Council 

Please note the meeting day changes for the Board of Supervisors and also the PSAB.                  

These are permanent changes. 
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STORMWATER UPDATE 

The 2021 Stormwater bills were mailed on or about February 18th.  In addition to switching to the 

Tiered method of billing, the Authority also reduced the impervious area subject to the fee from 800 sf to 400 

sf. This means there are certain property owners who will receive a bill for the first time in 2021.  If your parcel 

contains 400 sf or more of impervious area, you should receive a bill.  If you have more than 400 sf and did not 

receive a bill, you should contact Alexis Woodruff at 717-412-0154.   As a result of the Covid Credit, some 

property owners will receive a bill of $1.00 or less.  Bills ranging from -$1.00 to $1.00 will be zeroed out and no 

payment is necessary.  Property owners with credit bills greater than $1.00 will receive that credit on their 2022 

stormwater fee billing.  

Also new for 2021, property owners who pay their entire bill by March 15th will receive a 2% discount 

on their bill.  Property owners who pay in full by April 15th can pay at Face (see invoice).  Owners who wish to 

pay in installments have the option to make quarterly payments commencing March 15th.  Property owners who 

fail to pay their first installment by March 15 or pay in full by April 15 will incur a 10% penalty. 

 The 2021 stormwater bill received from Keystone only reflects the net amount due for 2021.  Owners can 

see a detailed calculation of their bill by going on the Authority’s GIS website https://arcg.is/fz5re.  Property 

owners who feel their bill was calculated in error have until April 15th to appeal.  No appeals of the 2021    

stormwater bill will be considered by the Authority after that date.   

Property owners who failed to pay their 2020 stormwater fee by December 31, 2020 will not receive any 

stormwater credits on their 2021 bill.  If a property owner’s 2020 fee is still delinquent after July 1, 2021 they will 

forfeit their right to the Authority’s Covid Credit.  Delinquent 2020 fees after February 28, 2021 will begin to 

accrue an interest penalty equal to ½% per month on delinquent amounts until paid.  This interest penalty is in 

addition to the 10% late penalty.  Also, delinquent accounts after February 28th will be turned over for                

collection and property owners will incur additional penalties and costs of collection. Ultimately the subject 

property will be sold at sheriff sale to collect the delinquent amounts. 

 Property owners have until November 15th to apply for stormwater credits against their 2022 stormwater 

fee.  Stormwater credits are not retroactive and no credits approved by the Authority in 2021 will be applied to 

the 2021 stormwater fee.  

 The Authority’s first pollution reduction project mandated under the Township’s MS4 permit finally       

received its DEP permit.  The project is expected to cost approximately $100,000 and will be constructed by the 

Township’s Public Works Department.  Construction is expected to start and be completed in late summer. 

The project, located between North Clover Lane and North Fairville Ave., involves performing the restoration 

of approximately 650-feet of degraded and heavily modified stream channel. The intentions behind the           

implementation of the stream restoration are to improve the environmental health and flow conditions of the 

stream, increase water quality in the Manada Creek Watershed, and to reduce the potential for flooding of     

adjacent properties. These goals will be met by employing several stream restoration techniques. First, the 

stream channel will be realigned to introduce a more natural meander to promote positive drainage and reduce 

ponding on neighboring properties. The meandering conditions will also help to reduce the velocity of the 

stream flow channel, thereby reducing streambank erosion and sedimentation of downstream receiving waters. 

Stream features known as log sills will be placed in the streambed throughout the restored channel, creating 

small pools within the stream. These small pools will provide an area for energy to dissipate and further reduce 

erosive forces within the channel. Lastly, a riparian buffer will be planted on both sides of the stream channel. 

This buffer will create canopy cover over the stream channel which will protect and shade the stream, limiting 

damaging thermal impacts caused by direct exposure to sunlight. The roots of the trees will also improve the  

stability of the streambank and promote nutrient uptake; further improving the water quality of the stream. 
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https://arcg.is/fz5re


Continued from Page 6 

         In February, Dauphin County provided updated parcel information that affects 177 parcels in the     

Township, with significant changes to parcels along Appalachian Trail East.  These changes are more significant 

than the County’s typical updates.  These changes loosely fall into the following four categories: (1) about 80  

parcels have changes in lot area; (2) about 10 parcels involve the combining of lots; (3) about 95 parcels involve 

the shifting in location; and (4) about 10 parcels involve creation of new lots.  Unfortunately, the County update 

came after the preparation and mailing of the 2021 Stormwater Fees.  While not all affected parcels will trigger a 

change to the 2021 Stormwater Fee, we have begun to process these changes and the Authority itself will initiate 

appeals to correct any incorrect fee calculations.  Once approved by the Authority, a revised bill will be sent to 

impacted property owners. 

 The Authority will be conducting a public information Zoom meeting on Tuesday, March 23, 2021 at 

7:00 pm.  The meeting will include a presentation from the PA DEP on the role of DEP in the MS4 process 

and current MS4 issues.   The final list of presenters and topics are still being formulated and will be advertised 

on the Township website. 
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Did you know the Township has 3 drop boxes for retired United States 

flags?  One is at the Township Building on Allentown Boulevard and 

there is a box at the Park and Recreation Building on Walnut Avenue.  

There is also a box at Fairville Park.  The boxes are checked by Scout 

Troop 27 regularly and flags are given to a local legion to be properly   

disposed of. 
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WASTE MANAGEMENT CURBSIDE YARD WASTE PICK UP 

Yard waste collection will resume in April.  Sometime within the next few weeks Waste       

Management will send each household a mailer with the yard waste and Christmas tree pickup 

schedule, rules and regulations.  If you have any questions regarding curbside yard waste pick 

up, please contact Waste Management directly at 717-232-0878. 

XXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXX 
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   ELECTION DATES FOR 2021 

 Primary Election—Tuesday, May 18, 2021 

   Election—Tuesday, November 5, 2021 

/////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////
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ROAD RESURFACING  

The Public Works Department will be chip sealing the following roads in 2021: 

Pine Tree Avenue 

Pheasant Road 

Fox Hill Road 

Compton Drive 

Knight Road 

Devonshire Heights Road 

Chipseal (also chip seal) is a pavement surface treatment that combines one or more layer(s) of asphalt with one 

or more layer(s) of fine aggregate. In the United States, chip seals are typically used on rural roads carrying lower 

traffic volumes, and the process is often referred to as asphaltic surface treatment. This type of surface has a    

variety of other names including tar-seal or tarseal, tar and chip, sprayed seal or surface dressing.     

 

Why use chip seals?  

1. A chip seal treatment costs considerably less than conventional asphalt overlays.   

2. By extending the time between asphalt overlays, chip seals result in better return on investment and              

performance over the long term.  

3. Chip seals increase safety by providing enhanced skid resistance.  

4. Chip seals provide an effective moisture barrier for the underlying pavement against water intrusion by sealing 

cracks in the pavement.  

5. Chip seals prevent deterioration of the asphalt surface from the effects of aging and oxidation due to water   

and sun.  

 

Will this process damage my car? 

Chip sealed roads are safe to drive on, but it is important motorists do not exceed 35 mph. Driving 35 mph or 

less will prevent loose stones from kicking up. While a freshly chip sealed road appears coarse, the stones will 

further compact into the road surface over time. 

 

Roads that will be paved in 2021: 
 

Piketown Road (where the new sewer line was installed) 

Trent Street 

Shawnee Drive 

Tucker Street 

Jonestown Road (from Sarhelm to the Township line) 

Hillside Road 

Walnut Avenue 

Chestnut Avenue 

Yellowstone Drive 

Manada View Drive 

Berkstone Circle 

Berkstone Drive 
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South Central Emergency Medical Services, Inc. 

8065 Allentown Boulevard, Harrisburg, PA 17112 

(717) 671-4020 

South Central EMS Membership Program 

Membership covers the costs for all medically necessary ambulance transportation and Emergency       

Medical Services provided by South Central Emergency Medical Services, Inc. during the                    

membership year. 

Membership coverage includes both Advanced and Basic Life Support Services. 

Memberships are used to cover costs (excluding co-pays and deductibles) of medically necessary          

ambulance services not covered or denied by a patient’s insurance carrier. 

The cost for ambulance services ranges from $950.00 up to $1,500.00. 

Please Contact the Administrative Offices of South Central Emergency Medical Services, Inc. for          

additional informational (717) 671-4020 

www.SouthCentralEMS.org 

 

COVID VACCINES  submitted by Jay Megonnell 

There is a light at the end of the tunnel.  Vaccines are going out and going into arms.  The rollout is slower than I 

would have liked, but I am learning of more and more people who are getting the vaccine.  Yes, and some of the 

people are everyday people.  The guidelines in PA now say anyone over 65 can get one.  They are hard to come 

by but they can be had.  One source is Rite Aid.  They don’t always have some available, but at times the do.  

The Rite Aid website is:  https://riteaid.reportsonline.com/rsched/program/PS2021/Patient/Advisory.  Once you 

get in, look for the Green dots on the map.  You can click on the Zoom “+” to zoom in.  Another possible 

source for veterans is the VA Hospital in Lebanon.  Supply is limited but see 

https://www.va.gov/health’care/covid-19-vaccine/. 

 

XXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXX

http://www.SouthCentralEMS.org
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WES HANOVER BUSINESS ASSOCIATION 

(West Hanover Township, East Hanover Township & South Hanover Township)  

 

    We meet the 2nd Thursday of every month at the Skyline Family Restaurant,      

 7510 Allentown Boulevard, Harrisburg, 17112. 

 First-time business visitors are free.                                                            

 7:15 a.m. — Breakfast 

 7:30 a.m. — meeting starts 

 See us on our website at weshba.com or our Facebook page!                            

 $45 Annual Membership 

 

THANK YOU TO OUR ADVERTISERS 

Please remember to support these local businesses! 

03 HVAC - BILL BIESECKER 

BC INTERIORS 

IRON VALLEY REAL ESTATE - BOB STAMMEL 

MT. LAUREL CHURCH OF GOD 

RE/MAX - SHERRI & BILL ANDERSON 

THE MANOR  RESTAURANT & LOUNGE 

SELECT PHYSICAL THERAPY - ADAM PETERS 

WALTERS ENVIRONMENTAL SERVICES 

Buy or Sell, 

I make it EZEZ 

EZEZhomes.com 

Bob Stammel, Realtor 

     Text or call 

     Cell (717) 315-0201 

Office (717) 745-2929 

/////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////



Dirt From the Gopher Hole by Claire Zeiters  
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“The Gopher” - WHT  

Senior Citizens Van  

“What do we live for if not to make life less difficult for others.” George Eliot 

What a year this has been! Because we have such great volunteers the vans never stopped      

running because of the pandemic. We are here for the seniors in our township. We have       

disinfectant wipes and spray in the vans along with extra masks if anyone forgets theirs.  

 

The Dine-to-Donate event with Perkins Family Restaurant, 7833 Linglestown Rd the second 

Thursday of each month from 4 PM to 9 PM is still on hold. I don’t know when it will start up 

again and will let everyone know when it does, on Facebook and email. I do encourage people 

to go on the second Thursday to show support to Bob Thompson for his support of the van 

program.  

 

Riders: please note that the vans will not run on the following dates in 2021: May 31-Memorial 

Day, September 6-Labor Day, and November 25-Thanksgiving. 

 

We are very fortunate in that we have wonderful volunteers who really enjoy transporting our 

riders. If you want to be a part of this great team call 717-652-1702 and we will be glad to guide 

you through the ins and outs. They are willing to drive, even in the pandemic, so our seniors can 

get to medical appointments, pick up prescriptions, and get groceries. There are several drivers 

who are willing to do the errands for any rider who is not comfortable going out. You can call 

the dispatch office and we will set you up with a driver. 

 

Van office hours are Monday through Friday 10:00 AM to 2:00 PM so call 717-652-1702       

between those hours for more information. If you get the voice mail please leave a message and 

someone will get back to you.  

 

We will take you shopping, hair appointments, and just about anywhere you wish to go…as long 

as it is within a 15 mile radius of the township building. Medical appointments are always a     

priority so be sure to schedule them as soon as you have them.  

 

We have only three requirements to use the service. First you must be age 60 or older, second 

you must be a resident living in the township and third you must be able to get in and out of the 

van with minimal assistance. We are not permitted to take wheelchairs. 
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What is this bug?  Which plant should I pick?  How do I prune my tree?    

The Penn State Extension Master Gardeners in Dauphin County answer questions about your home gardening 

concerns via our Garden Hotline.    

We're working remotely this year to solve your gardening problems, make recommendations and encourage you 

to grow as a gardener.  

Home gardeners may call 717-921-7625 year-round for assistance or email the Garden Hotline directly at      

dauphinmg@psu.edu  

High-quality photos and a detailed description will aid our diagnosis.    

Don't guess!  Call on the experience of our Master Gardeners for research-based horticultural answers today.  

  

 

 

WHBSA OPENING DAY 

Saturday, April 10, 2021 at 10 a.m. 

Houck Manor Field 

 

WHT Parks & Recreation                 

Community Center 

628 Walnut Avenue, Harrisburg  17112 

mailto:dauphinmg@psu.edu
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West Hanover Lions Club 
    

Like most things in this Covid-19 pandemic world, the West Hanover Lions Club has had to curtail in-person 

activities; but the West Hanover Lions are continuing to support township residents in many ways. 

 

Again this year, the West Hanover Lions will present $1,000 scholarships to a visually impaired student and to a 

graduate who is pursuing higher education in a program related to environmental studies.  Scholarship info and 

applications are available on the CD School District web site and at the CDHS College and Career Center        

Office.  In addition to the annual scholarships, the West Hanover Lions provide grants for the Central Dauphin 

Vision and Autism Support Programs. 

 

As local youth sports resume, the Lions will again support township baseball and softball teams.  And the West 

Hanover Lions contribute to 17 Lions Club District Projects. 

 

As Covid-19 conditions allow, the West Hanover Lions will also make contributions to support cutting edge 

equipment at the Penn State Hershey Eye Center, help fund the West Hanover Senior Van Service, help       

families affected by disasters, assist community residents with visual needs, and sponsor visually impaired     

campers at the PA Beacon Lodge Camp. 

 

Learn more about the West Hanover Lions Club on their web site, westhanoverlions.club.  Because of Covid-19, 

monthly meetings are being conducted via Zoom; but, when conditions improve, the Lions will resume              

in-person meetings on the third Tuesday of each month at 7pm at the West Hanover Community/Recreation 

Center, 628 Walnut Avenue, just off Linglestown Road, across from CD High School.   

EYE GLASS COLLECTION SITES 

The West Hanover Lions Club collects prescription 

and non-prescription glasses and sunglasses.  The 

lenses are read with a special machine and then the 

glasses are sent where ever the need is world-wide.  

Collection sites are a large (marked) mailbox outside of 

the Township Building (picture at right) and at the 

Parks & Recreation Building. 
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Recycling 101: A Guide to Recycling in West Hanover  

We all have things we no longer need - an old computer monitor, unused paint, that broken microwave, lithium 

batteries and oil or antifreeze; but tossing them in the trash is dangerous. And thoughtless dumping can lead to 

mercury, lead and other toxic substances leaking onto the ground – and into the groundwater.  

Recycling is a great way to protect our environment. It boosts our economy, saves resources, prevents pollution, 

supports public health, and creates jobs. Best of all; it’s easy to do in West Hanover Township! 

Recycling is mandated in West Hanover Township; so correctly preparing your recyclables to avoid contamina-

tion is very important. 

Preparing your recyclables: The Basics 

Recycle only clean bottles, cans, paper and cardboard - Thoroughly rinse containers to remove food and liquids. 

Plastics: Only 1, 2 & 5 numbered plastic containers are recyclable. 

Plastic bags or recyclables in bags are not to be placed in your recycling container. 

A recycling symbol doesn't always mean it's recyclable – When in doubt, leave it out! 

  

Lids must be removed from all containers and disposed of in trash. 

Do not tie newspapers, cardboard, magazines or other recyclable paper together. 

Flatten all cardboard. 

Flattening plastic bottles, cans and milk and juice cartons prevents the recyclable from becoming airborne. 

 

Preventing Recycling Contamination 

Contamination occurs when non-recyclables are placed in the recycling bin. This practice has become a big 

problem for Waste Management. Contamination can also include anything from food waste to plastic bags. 

Some non-recyclables can wrap around sorting equipment, causing entire recycling centers to shut down. 

 

The following items must be disposed of in the trash – Do NOT place in the recycling bin: 

Waxed or plastic coated paper or cups. 

Solid Styrofoam 

Household alkaline batteries 

Incandescent light bulbs 

Mirrors, window and auto glass, porcelain, ceramics, drinking glasses and perfume/cologne bottles 

Unnumbered plastics 

Wire coat hangers 

Plastic flower pots/trays 

Paint cans – clean out and place in trash 

Plastic wrap or film 

Garden hose, rope, wire, holiday lights, string & chain 

Wood or yard waste 

Clothing, textiles or furniture 

Hazardous or toxic substances 
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Some Recycling Tips: 

Plastic bags - Recycle these at grocery stores. 

Rechargeable batteries and car batteries may be recycled at Battery Warehouse. 

CFLs and florescent tubes can be recycled at West Hanover Township E-Cycling. See Recycling Brochure. 

Household electrical items. See E-Cycling section in Recycling Brochure for info 

Medical waste like diabetic lancets and needles. Never dispose of these directly in the trash. Purchase “Sharps” 

containers from local drug stores. 

 

See the West Hanover Township Curbside Recycling & E-Cycling Guide  brochure on pages 20 & 21 for a  

complete list of curbside recyclables, E-Cycling and other important recycling information.  Brochures are     

available at the Township Building. 

Remember to Reduce, Reuse & Recycle 

Environmental Advisory           

Council Members 

John Miele, Chairman 

Marcel Smullen, Vice Chairman 

Evelyn Burton, Secretary 

Robert Nicolodi, Treasurer 

Jay Megonnell 

Paul DeVincenzo 

Jeff Bridi 

CLOTHING DROP OFF 

BOXES 

There are drop off boxes at the 

Township Building for         

Community Aid                                            

&                                                         

the Salvation Army 

B.C. INTERIORS 
INTERIOR DESIGN, FURNISHINGS,                      

FLOORING, PAINTING, AND                                

WINDOW TREATMENTS 

CALL JAN BAHRET (717) 671-5107 FOR                 

A FREE, NO OBLIGATION MEETING                                   

TO DISCUSS YOUR NEEDS 

XXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXX
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A Message from Don Holmes, Parks Director 

Parks & Recreation Board 

Rebecca Schwartz Chairman 

Steven Jones, Vice-Chairman 

Jan Bahret, Secretary 

Jennifer Bower 

Debbie Hetrick 

Gloria Zimmerman 

Robert Warble 

The West Hanover Township Newsletter is published quarterly by West Hanover Township (WHT). 

The Township Newsletter is edited by Eileen LaForce with content provided by Township Staff, 

Committees and Boards. The newsletter is distributed to approximately 3900 households in the 

community. Statement of facts and opinions expressed in the Newsletter by authors other than 

Township Staff and officers are the responsibility of the authors and do not necessarily represent those 

of the Township officers and staff. All articles, unless otherwise noted, have been written and edited by 

Township officers and staff. Publication of advertising does not imply endorsement of products 

advertised or the statements contained in such advertising by WHT. 

Hello neighbors, 

As I write this, I am looking ahead to warmer temperatures and no snow in the forecast!! Hopefully this means 

an early start to Spring. As the weather improves and the vaccines roll out, I look forward to increased traffic in 

the parks. We are working diligently to plan a year full of fun events and programs for you and your family to 

enjoy.  

Until we are able to have in-person dining in our hall again, we will continue to offer monthly meals for drive-

thru pickup. Last month, we had a great response for our lasagna meal. Miss Cathy makes the best sauce!! This 

month, we will offer Chicken Pot Pie. See the enclosed flyer for order info. April’s meal will be Chicken Saltim-

bocca. Also, we are converting our Easter Egg Hunt to an ‘Egg Hunt Kit Pick-Up.’ Families will have the option 

to have their own hunt at the park or take the kits home to do at their leisure. There will be many special prize 

eggs mixed in!!  

We are still tweaking our Summer Recreation Camp plans to make sure we can hold it this year safely. Details 

will be coming out shortly. If you are interested in signing your child up for karate classes, DAMA Martial Arts 

has classes available at the WH Community Center on Tuesdays and Thursdays. Sensei Rusty is great with the 

little ones! Zumba classes with Rachael are offered on Monday, Wednesdays, and Saturdays. We are excited to 

host Opening Day Ceremonies for the WH Baseball Softball Assoc. at Houck Manor Park on April 10 th. Come 

out and cheer on our little leaguers!!  

Follow us on Facebook for the latest updates on our programming for 2021. Please be safe and have fun in the 

parks and we look forward to seeing all of you again real soon.  

Don Holmes 

Parks & Recreation 
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WATER SERVICE ASSISTANCE                                                                                                 

WASTEWATER SERVICE ASSISTANCE                             

ABOUT THE PROGRAMS 

LEARN MORE ONLINE 

Pennsylvania American Water: pennsylvaniaamwater.com, Under Customer Service & Billing, select Customer Assistance Programs. 

Dollar Energy Fund: www.dollarenergy.org 

Number of         

Persons                       

in Household 

GRANT PROGRAM            

Total Combined               

Monthly Income 

DISCOUNT PROGRAM       

Total Combined                            

Monthly Income 

1 $2,127 $1,595 

2 $2,873 $2,155 

3 $3,620 $2,715 

4 $4,367 $3,275 

5 $5,113 $3,835 

6 $5,860 $4,395 

7 $6,607 $4,955 

8 $7,353 $5,515 

For each 

Additional person 

 

$747 

 

$560 



PAGE 26 

Zoning & Planning Information submitted by Janet Hardman, Zoning & Planning Administrator 

 

Zoning Permits are required for: 

(1)  The erection, alteration, enlargement or relocation of any building, structure, land or portion thereof.  Such 

as but not limited to a new house, addition, deck, shed, garage, pool, fence. 

(2) The use or change in the use of a building, structure or land.  New businesses locating with West Hanover 

Township need to apply for a use permit and sign permits. 

(3) The alteration or expansion of a nonconforming use. 

(4) The issuance of a building permit, if required. 

(5) Earth disturbances in accordance with Article XVIII, §195-97 and 195-101.  Stormwater permit for projects 

1,000 square feet or more.  Erosion and sedimentation control permit when excavation, fill or any combination 

thereof that exceeds 500 cubic yards; fill will exceed three feet in depth at its deepest point as measured from the 

natural ground surface; excavation will exceed four feet in vertical depth at its deepest point measured from the 

natural ground surface; plant or tree cover to be removed from any area exceeding 2,000 square feet on any    

parcel of land;  where any land located in a stream channel or body of water is disturbed; excavation, fill or any 

combination thereof that exceeds an area of 2,000 square feet.  Stormwater and erosion and sedimentation    

control permits require plans to be prepared by an engineer. 

(6) The erection, placement, installation, alteration, relocation or replacement of a sign as specified in Arti-

cle XXIII hereof.  For freestanding signs a plot plan is required showing how far the sign is from property lines 

measured from the outermost dimension of the sign, dimensions and height of the sign.  For wall signs, the linear 

frontage of the building or frontage of the area you occupy for multiple occupancy buildings and the dimensions 

of the sign(s). 

(7) Driveways or parking areas.  New driveways and parking areas; and expansion of existing driveways and    

parking areas. A plot plan showing the location and dimensions of new or expanded driveway, the distance from 

the property lines and the surfacing material. 

(8) Temporary construction or office trailers. 

Information needed for new construction: 

A plot plan showing lot dimensions, location and dimensions of all structures (house, sheds, driveway, etc.), 

and the size, location and distance from property lines for the proposed project.  Please note that if you 

have environmental features (wetlands, stream, ponds, steep slopes) you must show the location of the 

environmental feature on the plot plan and indicate a 50’ easement around it or on either side.  

Zoning permit application.  Please note that all information on the zoning permit must be filled out such as 

existing structures and existing driveway information in order to calculate impervious coverage.   

Please contact the Zoning and Planning Administrator before considering a construction project for zoning      

requirements and detailed information regarding your property. The Zoning and Planning Administrator is   

available to assist residents with filling out forms and preparing plot plans.   If possible, please call in advance for 

an appointment.    

https://ecode360.com/7001527#7001527
https://ecode360.com/7001528#7001528
https://ecode360.com/7001529#7001529
https://ecode360.com/7001530#7001530
https://ecode360.com/7001531#7001531
https://ecode360.com/7000028#7000028
https://ecode360.com/7000130#7000130
https://ecode360.com/7000207#7000207
https://ecode360.com/7001532#7001532
https://ecode360.com/7000693#7000693
https://ecode360.com/7001533#7001533
https://ecode360.com/7001534#7001534
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FIRE & COOKING SAFETY  submitted by Jay Megonnell 

Did you know that if a fire start in your home, you may have as little as two minutes to 

escape?  During a fire, early warning from a working smoke alarm plus a fire escape 

plan that has been practiced regularly can save lives. 

Tips for fire safety: 

 Install smoke alarms on every level of your home, inside bedrooms and outside sleeping areas 

 Test smoke alarms every month.  If they are not working, change the batteries.  Working smoke alarms are 

especially important during the winter when power outages are common due to severe weather. 

 Never use candles for emergency lighting.  Use flashlights or battery-operated lanterns for emergency light-

ing and stock up on batteries. 

 Talk with family members about having a fire escape plan and practice your escape plan, consider family 

members who may need extra assistance during a fire. 

 Create an escape route that provides two possible exits from each room, such as a window and a door. 

 Most home fires start in the kitchen, usually on stovetops.  Stay in the kitchen when cooking and keep a fire 

extinguisher within easy reach. 

 If your microwave is not built in, make sure it is clear of surrounding clutter and its vents are not obstructed. 

 If a fire occurs in your home, get out, stay out, and call for help.  Do not go back inside. 

Cooking is the main cause of home fires and fire injuries.  According to the U.S. Fire Administration, most fires 

occur during the winter and unattended cooking is the leading cause of these fires.  It is easy to lose track of 

time and become distracted when spending time with family and friends. 

Tips to prevent cooking fires: 

 Remain in the kitchen and watch what you are cooking.  If you need to leave the kitchen, turn off the stove. 

 Keep flammable objects at least 3 feet away from the heat source.  Move things that can burn away from the 

stove, such as dishtowels, bags paper and curtains. 

 Fires often start when the heat is too high.  If you see smoke or grease starts to boil, turn off the burner. 

 Set timers to keep track of food like turkeys that have extended cooking times. 

 Turn handles of pots and pans inward so they can’t be bumped or pulled. 

 Keep an eye on food that you fry.  Most cooking fires start when someone is frying food. 

 Turkey fryers are especially dangerous.  They can easily tip over, overheat and cause burn injuries. 

 If there’s an oven fire, turn off the oven and keep the door closed until it is cool. 
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West Hanover Township has a              

Facebook page!  Check us out at                         

West Hanover Township Administration 

for the latest Township news and updates. 

_____________________________________________________________________________________________________________
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CODES CORNER 
 

Complaints 

All complaints must be submitted to the Township in writing on a Township issued Complaint 

Form. Forms may be picked up at the Township Office, or downloaded from the website at 

www.westhanover.com. All complaint forms must be filled out completely and signed by the        

resident.  The Township will not investigate any anonymous complaints.  

 

Friendly Reminders 

All properties with on-lot septic systems must have their systems pumped every four (4) years.  A 

report from the pumper/hauler must be sent to West Hanover Township.  Please call the       

Township office at 717-652-4841 for a complete list of licensed pumper/haulers.  

Join us for a full day of scrapbooking with Cathy! A light breakfast 

will be provided, a ‘Build-Your-Own Sandwich Bar’ will be served 

for lunch, and a hot dinner buffet. Door prizes offered throughout 

the day and night. We look forward to seeing you there! For more 

information, call (717)-724-0083 or email park3@westhanover.com. 

                                         Cost: $50 

 

Sat., May 8th, 2021 

8:00 am -  10:00 pm 

PEEPS/CHICKS 

As Spring approaches, our local 

Township retailers will have 

peeps/chicks for purchase.  Please 

contact the Zoning Officer, Janet 

Hardman, at 717-540-6075 for    

information on the zoning districts. 

//////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////
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CODES CORNER 

BUILDING PERMIT (RESIDENTIAL) 

$9/$1,000 of construction cost – Min.$75 

  

ZONING PERMIT – ALL PROPERTIES 

$6/$1,000 of construction cost – Min. $60 

NEW HOUSE NEW HOUSE 

ADDITION OR EXPANSION ADDITION OR EXPANSION 

DECK / PATIO/ PORCH DECK/ PATIO/ PORCH 

POOL * POOL* 

BASEMENT RENOVATION SHED 

GENERATOR DRIVEWAY 

SOLAR PANELS FREE STANDING SOLAR PANELS 

GARAGE ** GARAGE (ATTACHED OR DETACHED) 

  FENCE / RETAINING WALL 

  SIDEWALK 

  DOOR TO DOOR SALES (TRANSIENT PERMIT) 

  TENANT CHANGES IN COMMERCIAL BUILDINGS 

Most Common Items That Require Permits 

* ANY POOL THAT IS GREATER THAN 24” INCLUDING TEMPORARY POOLS 

** GARAGES THAT ARE ATTACHED TO THE HOUSE OR ANY DETACHED GAR-

AGE/SHED/OUTBUILDING THAT IS 1,000 SQUARE FEET OR GREATER REQUIRES BUILDING PEMITS 

ALSO. 

NOTE 1: ANY NON-RESIDENTIAL STRUCTURE REQUIRES A BUILDING PERMIT FOR EVERYTHING.   

NOTE 2: BUILDING PERMITS IN A RESIDENTIAL STRUCTURE ARE USUALLY WARRANTED FOR 

STRUCTUAL CHANGES, PLUMBING, ELECTRICAL, OR MECHANICAL CHANGES, UPGRADES AND   

RELOCATIONS.  

NOTE 3: ANY ACCESSORY STRUCTURE / IMPERVIOUS COVERAGE INCREASE OF 1,000 SQUARE FEET 

OR GREATER REQUIRES ENGINEERED STORMWATER DRAWINGS. 

Starting work without permits or failure to acquire the necessary permits prior to  

construction will result in double the permit application fee.  

ATTENTION PERMIT HOLDERS! 
It is the responsibility of the permit holder to make certain that the final inspection has been      

completed. Permits inactive or abandoned become invalid after 180 days. Occupancy or use of   

uncertified structures could subject the owner to penalties and/or fees.  
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ATTENTION BUSINESS OWNERS 

If you would like to place an ad in the Township Newsletter, 

please call Eileen LaForce at 717-652-4841 or email her at 

elaforce@westhanover.com for more information.           

Thank you! 
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EVENTS AT A GLANCE 

March 

Thursday, March 18 - Chicken Pot Pie To Go (see page 16)                                 

Saturday, March 20 - Community Blood Drive (see page  22) 

Saturday, March  27 - Compost Center opens (see front cover) 

April 

Saturday, April 3 - Easter Egg Hunt (see page 33) 

Saturday, April 10 - WHBSA Opening Day (see page 15) 

Thursday, April 15 - Chicken Saltimbocca To Go 

May 

Saturday, May 8 - Scrapbooking with Cathy  (see page 34) 

///////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////// //////////////////////////////////




